
 

 
 

COUNCIL: 6 JUNE 2019 
BRIEF REPORT OF ITEMS DISCUSSED 

 

 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Council noted that this is the first 
meeting for Dr Raymond Nethercott, 
Officer for Ireland, and Dr Simon Clark, 
Vice President for Health Policy. Dr 
James Dearden attended as the 
Second Trainee Representative.  
 
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
Council received and noted a verbal 
update from Professor Russell Viner, 
President,  including: the success of 
this 2019 RCPCH Conference; on Dr 
Bhanu Williams and Dr Ben 
Summerskill co-chairing the Equality 
and Diversity Panel; the published 
Hamilton Review into Gross 
Negligence Manslaughter containing 
21 recommendations. 
 
FEEDBACK FROM THE NATIONS / 
ENGLISH AREAS 
Council received a verbal update from 
Professor Stephen Turner, Officer for 
Scotland, specifically: that he is part of 
the Senior Advisory Group for the Child 
and Young Person’s Health and 
Wellbeing Action Plan and that the 
RCPCH is doing good work on a 
national level to deliver its policy. 
Council received a verbal update from 
Professor Mark Beattie, South England 
Area Officer, and specifically: on a 
successfully organised and attended 
paediatric update meeting in February 
2019; that one of South England’s 
highlights is funding received to support 
people returning to work after maternity 
leave in Bristol. 
Council received a verbal update from 
Dr Gyan Sinha, Midlands Area Officer, 
and specifically: on a locally organised 
meeting with GPs; that conversations 
were had with STPs. 
 
FEEDBACK FROM THE TRAINEES 
COMMITTEE  

Council received a verbal update from 
Dr Hannah Jacob, Trainees’ 
Committee Chair, and Dr James 
Dearden, Second Trainee 
Representative, and specifically: the 
high amount of trainees  attending the 
Annual Conference; that the Trainee 
Charter is going out to the Heads of 
School; that there is work currently 
happening on creating a welcome pack 
for trainees, on what the RCPCH is and 
does;  observers were invited from 
around the country from all grades to 
join the Trainees’ Committee, which 
worked well in demystifying what the 
RCPCH does.  
 
REMOVAL OF MEMBERSHIP 
Council received and discussed a 
paper from Mr Graham Sleight, Head of 
Governance and Contracts in addition 
to the membership status of one of its 
members. Council agreed unanimously 
to remove RCPCH membership from 
this particular member.  
 
MEMBERSHIP STRATEGIC REVIEW 
Council received a proposal on a series 
of recommendations for changes to the 
structure, eligibility criteria and 
subscription rates for different 
membership categories from Mr Patrick 
Cullen, Membership Manager, and Mr 
Jonathan Miall, Director of Membership 
and Business Development. Council 
noted that the Membership Strategic 
Review Group has developed 
recommendations that would relieve 
some of the burden from trainees and 
make the Fellowship category more 
attractive.  
Council agreed on the 
recommendations laid out in the paper, 
except for recommendation 4.5 as this 
is not necessary: 
“To, if necessary, submit the revised 
Bye Laws to the Privy Council for 
approval and to implement the new 



 

proposals on 1 January 2020, even if 
Privy Council approval is still pending.”  
 
CONFERENCE UPDATE  
Council received an update from Dr 
Camilla Kingdon, Vice President for 
Education and Professional 
Development, and Mr Jonathan Miall, 
Director of Membership and Business 
Development, on the 2019 RCPCH 
Conference. Council noted that 
attendance was strong this year, 
particularly on the final day and that this 
was the first Conference without 
Formula Milk Company sponsorship. 
Despite this revenues held up thanks to 
the sponsorship team. Council thanked 
the events team for all their work.  
 
WORKFORCE CENSUS 2019 
Council received an outline of the plans 
for the RCPCH Workforce Census 
2019 from Dr Simon Clark, Vice 
President for Health Policy, and Ms 
Marie Rogers, Project Lead Workforce 
Planning. Council noted the request to 
National and English Area Officers to 
promote the importance of filling in the 
Workforce Census 2020 as the data 
coming out of the Census can be used 
to influence government.  

 
INTERIM WORKFORCE 
IMPLEMENTATION PLAN  
Council received the NHS Interim 
Workforce Implementation Plan and a 
verbal update from Ms Melissa Ashe, 
Head of Health Policy. Council noted 
that it is an interim plan to deliver the 
ambitions laid out in the NHS England 
Long Term Plan which includes 
recommendations on how to increase 
the number of NHS staff. The point was 
raised during Council discussion that 
the main concern for the RCPCH are 
the Integrated Care Systems (ICS) and 
the work they are doing should be 
observed.  
 
NHS IMPLEMENTATION PLAN – 
RCPCH AMBASSADOR 
PROGRAMME 
Council received a paper on the 
RCPCH Ambassador Programme from 
Ms Melissa Ashe, Head of Health 

Policy, and a presentation from Ms Jo 
Revill, Chief Executive Officer, on 
behalf of Mr Richard Owen, NHS 
England Head of Quality Strategy. 
Council noted that based on 
commitments made in the NHS Long 
Term Plan, the Children and Young 
People’s Transformation Programme 
seeks to improve outcomes and reduce 
health inequalities for all those aged 0 -
25 years. Council also noted that the 
RCPCH is seeking to recruit a minimum 
of two RCPCH Ambassadors per 
STP/ICS region to engage with local 
health systems and Local Workforce 
Action Boards (LWABs).  
 
COMMITTEE REVIEW – INITIAL 
RECOMMENDATIONS 
Council received a paper on the initial 
recommendations of the committee 
review process from Mr Graham 
Sleight, Head of Governance and 
Contracts, and noted that a lot of work 
has been done to deliver the existing 
activities more effectively. Council 
agreed with the recommendations set 
out in Annex 1 of the paper.  
 
PAEDIATRICS CAREERS 
CAMPAIGN 
Council received an update from Mr 
Robert Okunnu, Director of Policy and 
External Affairs, and Ms Julia 
O’Sullivan, Director of Education and 
Training, on the Paediatrics Careers 
Campaign, and took part in a 
workshop. Council noted the issues 
regarding recruitment of paediatric 
trainees at ST1 over the past three to 
four years, and that a campaign is 
needed to address the recruitment 
issues and retention of the current 
workforce. Council considered the 
following three questions: 
1. Why did you choose Paediatrics? 
2. What do you see as the biggest 

challenge? 
3. What are the two most important 

areas the RCPCH should focus on 
as part of the campaign.  

The collated answers will be used as 
part of the campaign, which will be 
reported on as it progresses.  
  



 

UPDATE ON SHAPE OF TRAINING 
Council received a paper and a 
presentation on the two-level training 
model with Core Paediatrics and 
Specialty Paediatrics from Dr David 
Evans, Vice President for Training and 
Assessment. Council noted that the  
objective of the training pathway is to 
be flexible and have a choice of routes 
and that the Shape of Training 
Implementation Group proposes to 
promote Out-of-Programme Pause 
(OOPP) opportunities between ST4 
and ST5, as this appears to be a natural 
break point in the training programme.  
 
NEW VACANCY 
Council noted that the post of NHS 
England National Clinical Director has 
been advertised as Dr Jacqueline 
Cornish has stepped down.  
 
 
Chair:        Professor Russell Viner 
Next meeting:  17 October 2019  


